MINUTES FOR FIVE (5) PUBLIC HEARINGS 

OF THE PLANNING AND ZONING BOARD

HELD TUESDAY, APRIL 18, 2017 AT 7:30 P.M.
 AT THE CITY HALL AUDITORIUM, 110 RIVER STREET


Chairman Scott Marlow called to order the April 18, 2017 Public Hearing of the Planning andZoning Board at 7:33 p.m.

A.
PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE AND MOMENT OF SILENCE
B.
ROLL CALL

MEMBERS PRESENT:  Richard Lutz, Michael Dolan, John Grant, Anthony Sutton, Vice Chair;

Carl S. Moore, Rick Varrone, Tom Nichol, Tom Panzella, Jim Quish, Scott Marlow, Chairman

Staff:  David Sulkis, City Planner; Phyllis Leggett, Board Clerk
C.
CGS 8-24 APPROVAL - Referral pursuant to CGS §8-24, to authorize the Connecticut 


Green Bank, its affiliates, designees and/or assignees to site, own, operate and maintain 


a solar array at  Calf Pen Elementary School, Orchard Hills Elementary School, Pumpkin Delight Elementary School, The Academy, Harborside Middle School.

Stephen Studer, Esq. came to the Board to ask for approval to authorize a solar array at the following schools:  Calf Pen Elementary School, Orchard Hills Elementary School, Pumpkin Delight Elementary School, The Academy, Harborside Middle School.


There were no questions or discussion by the Board.


Motion:  By Jim Quish to approve the 8-24 request as presented.

Second:  By Tom Panzella


Mr. Quish:  Commented the Green Bank in Connecticut is a leader in the country and is a great program to have solar installed in the public schools.  Wishes it success.


Vote:  All members voted in favor of approval.

D.
PUBLIC HEARINGS – CLOSE BY MAY 23, 2017; EXPIRES:  JULY 27, 2017

PROPOSED TEXT REGULATION CHANGES – Submitted by the Planning and Zoning Board

1.  Section 5.8.13.1   -   Residential Construction


Mr. Sulkis:  To clarify the kinds of information that needs to be required when issuing a building permit and zoning permit.  To make sure the elevation certificate is obtained for property in the FEMA map area.  This has always been done by code, but now it will be in the regulations. 

Mr.Grant:  This will help the homeowners in the long run by providing this documentation up front.  It will help the homeowner with their flood insurance.

Chairman Marlow:  Asked if this was required for all permits?


Mr. Sulkis:  Just for properties in the flood zone.

The Chair opened the hearing to the public.  Asked if anyone was in favor? (No response) Anyone against this proposal?  (No response)


The Chair closed the public hearing.



Motion:  By Mr. Grant.


Second:  By Mr. Nichol.


Discussion:  None


Vote:  All members voted in favor of approving the regulation change.


The regulation change will become effective on May 12, 2017.


2.  Section 5.8.2 Zoning Applicability – FEMA Flood Panel Changes  

Mr. Sulkis:  This is an update to the FEMA maps, which is required to be incorporated in the zoning regulations.

The Chair opened the hearing to the public.  Asked if anyone was in favor? (No response) Anyone against this proposal?  (No response)


The Chair closed the public hearing.



Motion:  By Mr. Grant to approve Sec. as presented to the Board this evening.



Second: By Mr. Nichol.



Discussion:  None.



Vote:  All in favor.



The regulation change will become effective on May 12, 2017.

3.
33 BLAIR STREET (ZONE R-5) – Petition of Matt Ranando for Special Permit and Coastal Management Site Plan Review approval to construct a single family residence within 25 feet of high tide, on Map 27, Block 452, Parcel 10A of which Ryan Frederick is the owner.


Matthew Ranando, Martinez Couch and Associates, on behalf of Ryan Frederick for a new single family residence.  House had been substantially damaged in Storm Sandy and will be elevated above the base flood elevatgion and conforms to the zoning regulations of the City of Milford.  This is part of the Department of Housing Block Grant Program.  CT DEEP has issued a Certificate of Permission for water work of the coastal jurisdiction line for this area.

Mr.Sulkis:  Referred to the Administrative Summary provided by Stephen Harris and the engineering report by Greg Pidluski, the City Engineer, which approved the engineering plans of the property.

The Board discussed the wet area and limited access to the street.


Chairman Marlow:  Opened the hearing to the public.  Gave the public speaking instructions.  Asked if anyone was in favor of the application.

Ryan Frederick, owner of 33 Blair Street.   It has been four years that he has been out of the property.  It has been very difficult for his family.  

William Richetelli, 37 Blair Street.  He has owned the house since Sandy hit. It does not flood. He owns the roadway (driveway).  It puddles but does not flood.  He has no problem with Mr. Frederick putting his house on the site.


Mr. Marlow:  Anyone opposed to this application?  (No response)


Discussion:  None.


Chairman Marlow closed the public hearing.


Motion:  By Mr. Quish to approve the application as submitted.


Second:  By Mr. Grant.


Vote:  All members voted in favor of approval.
4.  30 FIELD COURT (ZONE R-5) –  Petition of Arthur Seckler, III, for Special Permit and Coastal Management Site Plan Review approval to construct a single family residence within 25 feet of high tide, on Map 28, Block 574, Parcel 5, of which Patricia and Saul Englander are the owners.


Vincent Lisanti, Lothrop Associates.  Requesting a Special Permit and Coastal Site Plan to reconstruct 30 Field Court.  All the required criteria have been met.  House will be elevated on piles. 

Mr. Sulkis:  The application complies with the zoning regulations for both the Special Permit and CAM review.


Mr. Grant:  Very familiar with the area.  Bringing in piles.  This is a dead end street.  Pile driving and work on the site is noisy and very close to the neighbors.  


Mr. Lisanti:  There are approximately 23 timber piles, 20 feet long. The contractor estimates five days to drive them.   The other structure on the site has the same ownership.  No neighbors to disturb while the construction will take place.  


Mr. Nichol:  Questioned how the equipment will get in and out of the site.


Mr. Lisanti:  Explained how the equipment will be brought in.

  
Chairman Marlow:  Opened the hearing to the public.  Gave the public speaking instructions.  Asked if anyone was in favor of the application.  (No response)


Chairman Marlow:  Asked if anyone was opposed to the application (No response)


Saul Englander:  Owner of 32 and 30 Field Court.  He has lived there 43 years.  Raised their children here.  Thanked the Board.  

Motion:  By Mr. Sutton to approve.


Second:  By Mr. Panzella.

Discussion:  None.


Vote:  All in favor.

5.
465 BRIDGEPORT AVENUE (R-30/CDD-3) – Petition of Thomas Lynch, Esq. for Special Permit and Site Plan Review approval to change the use of a property from retail use to restaurant fast-food use, on Map 24, Block 207, Parcel 1, of which 461 Post Road Properties LLC is the owner.




 (POSTPONED TO THE MAY 2nd MEETING)
E.
LIAISON REPORTS 

Mr. Nichol:  Attended the last Inland Wetlands meeting that dealt with the Grillo property.  Fire Department said they wanted 28 foot fire lanes so they could get their largest vehicles into the site.  This will be another improvement to the site. There will be a public hearing on this.   


F.
REGULATION SUBCOMMITTEE  - None.

G. 
APPROVAL OF MINUTES –  4/4/2017 (Not available)
  
H.
CHAIR’S REPORT - None

I.
STAFF REPORT - None
 
J.
ADJOURNMENT



Motion:  By Mr. Quish.


Second:  By Mr. Panzella



Vote:  All in favor of adjournment.



The meeting adjourned at 8:07 p.m.  The next meeting will be held on May 2, 2017

Respectfully submitted,


By:   Phyllis Leggett





Phyllis Leggett, Board Clerk
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